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Committee on the Promotion of Racial Harmony

Notes of the meeting on 26 May 2011

Attendance

Chairman: 
Mr Jack Chan, Deputy Director of Home Affairs (2)

Members:
Dr Raees Begum Baig


Mrs Cheung-Ang Siew Mei, JP



Mr Manohar Chugh
Mr James Arthur Elms


Mr Ashok Kumar Gahatraj Sunar


Ms Ho Wai-yee, Lucilla



Mr Hameed Jalal 



Ms Daisy Catherine Mandap



Mr Hubert Law (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau)


Ms Li Wan-in (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau) 


Mr Ching Wai Hung (Education Bureau)


Ms Ruby Chu (Labour Department)


Miss Dora Fu (Home Affairs Department)



Ms Shirley Chan (Home Affairs Department) 


In Attendance:

Mrs Annie Chan (Home Affairs Department)


Dr Ferrick Chu (Equal Opportunities Commission)

Ms Karrie Chan (Hong Kong Christian Service, CHEER Centre)

Ms Katherine Shum (Hong Kong Christian Service, CHEER Centre)

Ms Lorna Villanueva (International Social Service Hong Kong Branch, HOPE Centre)

Mr Deepen Thapa (International Social Service Hong Kong Branch, HOPE Centre)


Ms Sharong Lee (Christian Action, SHINE Centre (Tuen Mun))


Ms Jennifer Kwong (Christian Action, SHINE Centre (Jordan))

Mr Johnny Chan (Yuen Long Town Hall Support Service Centre for Ethnic Minorities)
Mr Marshall Leung (Yuen Long Town Hall Support Service Centre for Ethnic Minorities)
Ms Eden Lam (Yuen Long Town Hall Support Service Centre for Ethnic Minorities)
Absence with apologies:


Ms Aruna Gurung

Ms Rosalia Kamariah Kesuma



Mr Amarjeet Singh Khosa


Mr Mohammad Liaqat


Mrs Kanokwal Ratana-Ubol 


Mr Tsui Fook Keung



Dr Yung Pui-yip, Paul 

Mrs Lam Young Kit Chee, Sunie (Information Services Department)

1.
Confirmation of the notes of discussion on 6 December 2010: 
1.1
The notes of the last meeting held on 6 December 2010 were confirmed.
2. Matter arising from the meeting on 6 December 2010:
2.1
The Chairman said that an extensive discussion on the support services to ethnic minorities was made at the last meeting which would be further discussed under item 3 of the agenda.
3.
Support Service Centre for Ethnic Minorities: 

3.1
The Chairman briefed members that the four support service centres for ethnic minorities commenced operation in 2009 for a period of two years.  The existing service agreements of the four centres would expire from May to September 2011.  On the basis of their performance, approval-in-principle was given by the Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau (CMAB), in consultation with the Home Affairs Department (HAD), to continue their operation upon the expiry of the current agreement for another two years.  The extension proposal for the HOPE Centre was approved and the extension agreement was signed in March 2011.  HAD was in the process of examining the proposals of the remaining three centres, and would have a final decision before the expiry of the respective agreements from June to September 2011.

3.2
At the invitation of the Chairman, Ms Katherine Shum of the Hong Kong Christian Service, Ms Lorna Villanueva and Mr Deepen Thapa of the International Social Service Hong Kong Branch, Ms Jennifer Kwong and Ms Sharong Lee of Christian Action and Mr Johnny Chan of Yuen Long Town Hall briefed members on the progress of the operation of the four centres.
3.3
Issues raised by members and the discussions were set out below:

3.3.1
Scope of services:  
(a)
A member considered that the services provided by different centres were overlapping and asked how the four non-government organisations (NGOs) were selected, and how the Government ensured that the programmes and services of the centres were suited the diverse needs of ethnic minorities.  Upon invitation by the Chairman, Mr Law explained the background that before inviting proposals from operators, the Administration had consulted the Committee, as well as the Panel on Constitutional Affairs of the Legislative Council and the Ethnic Minorities Forum on the overall implementation plan for establishing the support service centres.  In accordance with the plan, NGOs were invited to establish and operate four support service centres to provide language training and other support services with the aim of facilitating the integration of ethnic minorities into the society.  One of the four centres would also provide centralised interpretation services.  To ensure fairness and to take into account different perspectives during the selection process, a vetting committee comprising representatives from relevant bureaux and departments evaluated the proposals based on an objective vetting criteria and selected the most suitable NGOs to operate the centres.   The NGOs were subject to close monitoring.  They had to achieve expected attainment targets as well as comply with other terms and conditions in the service agreements with the Government.  Government had been keeping the operation of the centres under review, in the light of operational experiences of the centres and community feedback.  The Chairman said that Government would continue to identify room for improvement in the services to further the aim of facilitating integration of ethnic minorities into society.
(b)
A member expressed concern that the computer courses provided by the centres would duplicate the existing computer training provided by schools, public or private training bodies.  Mrs Cheung explained that the computer courses provided by the centers were dedicated to assist the ethnic minorities in gaining some basic computer skills while the course contents were specially designed in a culturally sensitive manner. The Chairman supplemented that the number of applicants for computer classes had been increasing and some of them who were not admitted due to limited spaces chose the option of being on a waiting list.  Hence, there was a strong justification for the centres to organise computer classes for ethnic minorities.
(c)
A member referred to the GCSE (Chinese) Examination Preparation Courses provided by the SHINE Centre and was concerned that most minority students could not afford the examination fee for the UK-based examination.  Ms Lee explained that the Education Bureau had made arrangements with the Hong Kong Examinations and Assessment Authority to subsidise the GCSE (Chinese) examination fee for eligible school candidates to a level on par with that for the Chinese Language paper in local public examinations so as to address the aspirations of minority students for further academic pursuit.
(d)
The Chairman further mentioned that the Steering Committee on the Community Care Fund had endorsed the launch of an assistance programme in 2011-12 to provide financial assistance for ethnic minorities and new arrivals from the Mainland for taking language-related international public examinations on a pilot basis.  Members would be informed of the implementation details at future meetings.

(e)
A member considered that the services provided by the centres, such as language classes, may not address the difficulties faced by foreign domestic helpers, such as those were subject to abuses.  Ms Villanueva said that the HOPE Centre had organised personality development courses and cross-cultural interest classes such as Yoga and Thai massage which were particularly popular among foreign domestic helpers.  Notwithstanding this, it was the Government policy to ensure that the support service centres would provide equal access to their services for all ethnic minority groups.

(f)
A member asked about the adequacy of counselling provided for ethnic minorities by the centres.  The Chairman clarified that the centres provided counselling on top of their existing services as a supplement to enhancing the integration of ethnic minorities into the community.  It should not be regarded as substitute for the regular counselling provided by social welfare organisations. 
3.3.2
Interpretation:


(a)
A member asked whether the CHEER interpretation services were available in public hospitals.  Ms Shum explained that the Hospital Authority had their own interpretation services to meet the specialised needs.  The CHEER Centre would therefore focus on supporting Department of Health and other public clinics for which interpretation assistance was essential to facilitate access by ethnic minorities.
(b) Some members expressed concerns about the quality control of interpretation service.  Ms Karrie Chan reported that HKCS had set up a selection committee comprising two to three ethnic minority examiners for each language to evaluate and consider the applicants for interpreters.  Prior to their appointments, applicants were required to pass a set of language tests in English and their native languages.  Professional support from a consultant of the Hong Kong Polytechnic University was provided to the CHEER Centre.  In addition, each successful applicant was required to complete a pre-job training programme to be eligible to commence employment.  Ms Chan also mentioned that HKCS had actively worked with other interpretation service providers to develop a standard guide for assessment, training, performance monitoring and possible future professional recognition of quality interpretation services.
3.3.3.
Locations of the centres

A member asked what measures were in place to ensure the services were provided on a territory-wide basis.  Mr Law explained that while the four centres were set up in areas with dense population of ethnic minorities as selected by the operators, these Centres did not confine their services to ethnic minorities in their localities.  For example, the SHINE Centre and the YLTH Support Service Centre operated sub-centres to reach out to more users, and the centres were also actively pursuing collaboration with other organisations, such as other units or NGOs, district and religious organisations etc. for provision of the services in different districts.  Government had also been keeping an overview on the demand and provision of services across districts.
3.3.4. Promotional measures
(a)
Upon a member’s enquiry about the promotional measures to encourage more users for the telephone interpretation services, Ms Shum mentioned that in addition to the standard publicity efforts such as distribution of wallet cards, posters, district visits and radio announcements, the CHEER Centre also conducted a series of briefings for government bureaux and departments as well as NGOs and provided them with guidelines on using the interpretation and translation services.  The latest number of ethnic minorities using the interpretation services was on the increase.  The Centre would continue to make efforts to publicise the telephone interpretation services and other services of the centre to ethnic minorities and would further extend the network to reach out to the target users.  
(b)
The Chairman sought members’ assistance in promoting the services of the four support service centres to their contacts.
[Post-meeting note: Leaflets of the four support service centres were posted to the Committee Members on 31 May 2011 for their circulation.]
3.3.5. Monitoring and evaluation

(a)
In response to members’ enquiry about the performance monitoring and evaluation of the support service centres, Miss Fu briefed members that the HAD had monitored the performance of the operators having regard to the agreed performance indicators.  The centre operators were required to implement their own in-house on-going monitoring and review mechanisms in accordance with the contracts to ensure that the programme objectives were met and the intended output and outcome level and service quality could be achieved.  Apart from regular progress and financial reports, the operators were also required to provide statistical returns on their performance and services regularly.  HAD would conduct on-site inspections, programme observations, review meetings with the operators, service user evaluations, and gathering feedbacks from the community to evaluate the activities of the centres. 
(b)
The Chairman thanked members for their views on the support service centres for ethnic minorities.  To facilitate further scrutiny by the Committee, he requested the Secretariat to arrange members to visit the four support service centres.

[Post-meeting note: Visits to the SHINE Centre and Yuen Long Town Hall Support Service Centre for Ethnic Minorities were arranged on 18 October 2011.]
4.
Enhancement of Support Services for Ethnic Minorities:   
4.1 At the invitation of the Chairman, Miss Fu took members through the information paper on enhancement of support services for ethnic minorities. 
4.2 A member asked how the District Councils responded to the District-based Integration Programmes.  Miss Fu said that details of integration programmes and other support services were presented at the last monthly meeting of District Council Chairman and Vice Chairman.  The District Councils in 18 districts were in general supportive of the enhancement of support services for ethnic minorities to better facilitate their integration into the community.  The District-based Integration Programme would be implemented in districts with higher demand of services for ethnic minorities.
4.3 A member expressed that the District Offices under the Home Affairs Department should ensure a fair selection process in order to have a wider range of NGOs or district organisations engaged in the district-based initiatives.  The Chairman took the view that the most effective way of addressing the district needs of ethnic minorities would be through engaging NGOs and district organisations to provide enhanced services.  In partnership arrangement, District Offices would exercise prudence in assessing the organisations’ capability of achieving the desired project outcomes before committing public funding on the relevant projects.
5.
Any Other Business
5.1
A member suggested that the Government should proactively facilitate ethnic minorities to register as electors/voters for the coming District Council election.  Mr Law responded that the Registration and Electoral Office had arranged a series of measures to encourage eligible ethnic minorities to be registered as an elector/voter.  Measures included the posting of voter registration notices in ethnic minority languages, announcements of the 2011 Voter Registration Campaign on radio programmes in ethnic minority languages and placing voter registration forms in ethnic minority languages at the four support service centres.
5.2
The Chairman informed members that the terms of appointment of Ms Raees Baig and Mr Manohar Chugh expired on 31 May 2011 after their long service in the Committee for six years.  He expressed gratitude to them for their contribution to the work of the Committee. 
6.
Date of Next Meeting
6.1
Members would be informed of the date of the next meeting in due course.
Home Affairs Department
December 2011
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